
FOH minutes 1/8/19 
 
Attendees: Behnosh Najafi, Co-President | Marita Grunfeld, Co-President |Angela Bell-Austin, 
Vice President | Maureen Merrill, Co-Treasurer | Jessica Emerson, Co-Treasurer 
 
Attendees: 17 
 
Welcome by Behnosh.  
 
Budget Requests: 
 
Jessica reported that they have developed a form for teachers and staff to fill out for budget 
requests. Following form submission, the board will review the request, suggest any changes (if 
necessary), and approve the request.  
 
Current requests requiring approval are an additional $100 for teacher appreciation week and 
Hawthorne t-shirts for all students.  
 
Potential emerging needs could be for after school programs, a solution for the stage, or 
headphones for computers.  
 
The board was informed that Dreambox will no longer be used in kindergarten classrooms due 
to ADA requirements from SPS. The program is still available for students to use at home since 
the subscription has been paid for the school year.  
 
Following the request for funds for t-shirts for all students, there was a discussion regarding 
offsetting the cost with sponsors. Moose Math has volunteered to organize t-shirts. He reported 
that 450 t-shirts cost approximately $3500 last time. Potential sponsors are Moose Group, 
Renew Physical Therapy (Eric and Rebecca Norwood), Radiant Stone (Marinko Kordich), and 
SE Youth and Family Services (suggested by Angela Bell-Austin). Currently, the goal is to have 
t-shirts for Field Day.  
 
Lastly, Maureen moved to for to approve $100 for teacher appreciation. Behnosh seconded the 
motion. The vote was all in favor. 
 
Nominating committee: 
 
Marita explained the role of the nominating committee. Volunteers work with the current board 
to coordinate asking members of the school community that could be potential board members. 
Currently, Angela will move from vice president to president. It would be best if there was a 
co-president. Jessica will also continue in the treasurer position, and a second treasurer could 
learn the role to prepare for the following year. Nominating committee members cannot be on 



the board. Whomever is interested can email the FOH presidents: 
president@friendsofhawthorne.org  
 
Informational session: 
 
Katie Berman shared information about the upcoming levies on the February 12. First, there is 
the renewal of the Educational Programs and Operations Levy. This covers day to day school 
operations, helps pay for instructional material and textbooks, provides funds for Special 
Education, as well as, closing funding and opportunity gaps. An example of what the levy will 
improve is funding for nurses in schools. Currently, the state only funds 9 nurses for 53,000 
SPS students. There are 63 nurses employed for the schools. The EP&O levy will raise $815 
million over three years.  
 
Another important levy on the ballot is Building Excellence V (BEX V). This levy is crucial for 
Hawthorne specifically because it includes $175,000 for our playground. The goal of the levy is 
to provide safer and healthier learning environments. It will raise $1.4 billion over 6 years.  
 
Attendees at the meeting discussed ways to inform our school community of the levies. It was 
agreed that information would be shared on the bulletin board, the facebook page, and the 
newsletter. It was also decided that it was appropriate to share this information for education 
purposes which is within the rights of the PTA. There will be an informational meeting at Rainier 
Beach High School on January 22 from 7-8pm.  
 
Maureen motion, Molly second, all in favor 
 
https://www.seattleschools.org/district/levy/operations__enrichment_levy_planning  
https://www.seattleschools.org/cms/one.aspx?portalId=627&pageId=36670581  
 
Space Between: 
 
Katie Berman presented information about Space Between. Space Between brings mindfulness 
training to teachers. The goal of SB is to give teachers tools for their classroom. When they are 
working at a school, they meet with teachers for 6 weeks and are in the classroom for 30 
minutes per week over 8 weeks. SP hopes schools can cover 20% of cost (e.g.- Madrona cost 
$15,000 and they are paying $3000). Mr. Green, not in attendance, supports the idea according 
to Rebecca Norwood. She believes using gym as starting point would help to introduce the 
concept to the students. SB is working on documentation of their results in school. Teachers 
can also clock their hours for training credit.  
 
Auction updates: 
 

mailto:president@friendsofhawthorne.org
https://www.seattleschools.org/district/levy/operations__enrichment_levy_planning
https://www.seattleschools.org/cms/one.aspx?portalId=627&pageId=36670581


Josie shared an update on the auction (March 9). People can still purchase tickets for $75. The 
cost will go up to $80 on February 1. People can still purchase tables for groups. There is a 
possibility that, in addition to K-2 tables, there will be 3rd grade tables.  
 
They still need around 5 people to volunteer on the night of the event. They need help with 
bartending, data entry, and providing desserts for the dessert dash. Procurement is still looking 
for some items. They need a yard work option to bundle with another home care package. THey 
need tickets for a large sporting event, like Seahawks. They are looking for a vacation on Orcas 
Island option. Moose Math said that he would look into all three items. Items can be given to 
Anna Harris.  
 
Lastly, the meal will include more options for vegetarian choices.  
  
Arts Corps Update: 
 
Marita shared information about what Arts Corps is doing for Hawthorne this year. Carina del 
Rosario is the artist-in-residence again. She will do multiple days a week in classrooms for 36 
weeks. She has created 75 art backpacks for the 1st grade classrooms. There will be 
backpacks for 3rd grade in March. Other things she is providing for the school: dance in gym 
class with Mr. Green, puppetry in SEL class, art with science in 1st grade, and after school 
visual arts for Lion King (sets, costumes).  
 
Carina does need volunteers to help replenish the art backpacks each week. Contact her to sign 
up: carina.delrosario@artscorps.org.  
  
Upcoming Events/Misc: 
 
Marita reminded everyone of the upcoming Toolkit series.  Anthony is executive director of  SE 
Youth and Family Services. He is the organizer of the Toolkit Series. This program was 
requested specifically by parents. There will be dinner, a raffle, and childcare at each meeting. 
Interpreter services available on request.  
 
Discussed need for interpreters at meeting. Marita is going to talk with Ms. Mac for a longer list 
of volunteers. Not sure if there is protocol for school.  
 
Penny has a grandson in Special Education at Hawthorne. She has been a part of the Special 
Ed PTSA since its inception 2 or 3 years ago.  They are trying to extend into all the schools in 
order to have more parent partners. Hawthorne’s parent liaison is Penny. A need that Penny 
has seen at Hawthorne is Special Ed needs to be reached out to more by the Hawthorne 
community as a whole. Her example was the low attendance at events by Special Ed students 
and staff. It was suggested that FOH possibly create inclusion committee to address issues like 
who is left out and how can we include them. There is a possibility that this could connect with 
Race and Equity team (talk to Ms. Scott). 

mailto:carina.delrosario@artscorps.org


 
Literacy night February  
 
Family involvement day March 1  
 
 


